
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
March 23, 2017 

 
The Honorable Paul Ryan  The Honorable Nancy Pelosi 
Speaker    Democratic Leader 
U.S. House of Representatives U.S. House of Representatives 
232 United States Capitol  204 United States Capitol 
Washington, DC  20515  Washington, DC 20515  

     
 

Dear Speaker Ryan and Leader Pelosi: 
 

The American Heart Association, the nation’s oldest and largest 
voluntary organization dedicated to building healthier lives free from 
heart disease and stroke, is writing to state our position on the 
revised version of the American Health Care Act (AHCA).  Our non-
profit and non-partisan organization includes more than 30 million 
volunteers and supporters.  Millions of the individuals we serve have 
pre-existing health conditions or chronic disease.   

 
As the leading voice for cardiovascular disease (CVD) patients and 
their families, in 2008 we published our Statement of Principles for 
Healthcare Reform that have served as the foundation of our work 
advocating for all Americans to have access to affordable, quality 
health insurance coverage.  We know that heart disease and stroke 
patients who are uninsured are far less likely to receive appropriate 
and timely medical care and suffer worse medical outcomes, including 
higher mortality rates than their insured counterparts.   

 
With this in mind, our association in collaboration with ten other non-    
partisan patient organizations has developed a set of core principles 
that are fundamental to ensuring Americans continue to have access 
to affordable and adequate health care. Based on our review of the 
American Health Care Act (AHCA) we do not believe the legislation 
achieves our goals.   
 
 



In its current form, the AHCA will reduce access to health insurance coverage for 
millions, make health care less affordable, weaken health care programs that are 
lifelines to our country’s low-income and disabled populations and undermine 
efforts to prevent disease.  We are also troubled that the savings generated from the 
bill come primarily from reductions in coverage for vulnerable populations, and cost 
shifting to states, patients, hospital systems and providers rather than from policies 
that will improve the health care system and contain cost growth long term.  As a 
result, we must oppose this legislation in its current form unless these concerns are 
adequately addressed.  
 



Adequate and Understandable 

The elimination of actuarial value requirements is equally concerning as it is likely 
to result in higher cost, less comprehensive plans, while simultaneously reducing 
transparency for the consumer.  Without actuarial value requirements, our patients 
will be unable to compare plans across insurers.  For individuals to be empowered 
and educated buyers and effec



expansion poses a threat to the health of all low-income persons with CVD who 
could lose coverage or fall into categories that leave them uncovered in the future.  
Of the more than a quarter of American adults with Medicaid coverage who report a 
history of CVD, 70.5 million patients with one or more CVD risk factors live in 
expansion states.  Given these concerns, we remain strongly opposed to the 
Medicaid changes outlined in AHCA. 
 
Prevention  
Prevention is a critical tool for increasing population health and reducing the burden of 
cardiovascular disease. Approximately 80% of CVD is preventable by adopting healthy 
habits such as eating right, controlling cholesterol, getting physical activity and not 
smoking. 

The elimination of the Public Health Prevention Fund will deliver a serious blow to the 
Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, setting back successful efforts in states and 
communities across the country to invest in evidence-based prevention to promote heart-
healthy habits and wellness throughout a person’s life. Prevention provides a return on 
investment by promoting a healthy, productive workforce, delays the onset of costly 
disease, and improves overall length and quality of life.   

As the primary advocate and voice for Americans struggling with heart disease and stroke, 
we urge Congress to develop a sustainable plan that provides affordable, accessible and 
adequate health care for our nation and lowers rather than shifts costs.  The AHA remains 
committed to work with you, other Members of Congress and the administration to identify 
and refine proposals that adhere to our principles and are more responsive to the needs of 
patients with heart disease and stroke.   

 
 

Sincerely, 

 
 
Nancy A. Brown 
Chief Executive Officer 

 
 
 

 


